

COUNTY COUNCIL OF BEAUFORT COUNTY BEAUFORT COUNTY PLANNING DIVISION

BEAUFORT COUNTY GOVERNMENT ROBERT SMALLS COMPLEX
ADMINISTRATION BUILDING, 100 RIBAUT ROAD
POST OFFICE DRAWER 1228, BEAUFORT, SOUTH CAROLINA 29901-1228
Phone: 843-255-2410 / FAX: 843-255-9432

The regular meeting of the Beaufort County Planning Commission (hereinafter "Commission") was held on Thursday, December 1, 2016, in the Large Meeting Room of the Bluffton Branch Library, 120 Palmetto Way, Bluffton, South Carolina.

Members Present:

Mr. Robert Semmler, Chairman Ms. Diane Chmelik Mr. Jason Hincher Mr. Harold Mitchell Mr. Ed Pappas Mr. Eric Walsnovich Mr. Randolph Stewart Ms. Caroline Fermin

Members Absent: Mr. Marque Fireall

Staff Present:

Mr. Gary Kubic, County Administrator

Mr. Eric Larson, Director, Environmental Engineering & Land Management,

& Director, Disaster Recovery

Mr. Tony Criscitiello, Planning Director

Mr. Robert Merchant, Long-range Planner

Ms. Heather Spade, Planning Assistant

CALL TO ORDER: County Planning Commission Chairman Robert Semmler called the meeting to order at approximately 6:00 p.m.

Mr. Semmler stated that the Planning Commission meeting was at the Bluffton Branch Library where area residents would be able to participate in projects that affect their area.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE: Mr. Semmler led those assembled in the Large Meeting Room of the Bluffton Branch Library with the pledge of allegiance to the flag of the United States of America.

REVIEW OF MINUTES: The Commissioners reviewed the November 3, 2016, meeting minutes. Motion: Ms. Caroline Fermin made motion, and Mr. Jason Hincher seconded the motion, to accept the November 3, 2016, minutes as written. The motion carried (FOR: Chmelik, Hincher, Mitchell, Pappas, Fermin, and Walsnovich; ABSTAIN: Semmler and Stewart; ABSENT: Fireall).

CHAIRMAN'S REPORT: Mr. Semmler noted that he was glad to see the crowd that had showed up to participate since that is why the meeting is being held at the Bluffton Library. Mr. Semmler also remarked that Clemson would be playing Virginia Tech the following weekend.

PUBLIC COMMENT on non-agenda items: None were received.

TEXT AMENDMENT TO THE COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT CODE, APPENDIX A, COMMUNITY PRESERVATION DISTRICTS; DIVISION A.7.70.F.3.B, FREE STANDING SIGNS STANDARDS FOR DALE MIXED USE DISTRICT (DMU); APPLICANT: JAMES E. MOORE (TO INCREASE THE MAXIMUM SIGNAGE AREA TO 40 SQUARE FEET)

Mr. Anthony Criscitiello, Planning Director, noted that Dale is a Community Preservation (CP) District; it has its own rules and standards to follow within the District. The Dale Mixed Use District is listed in the Appendices of the Community Development Code. Currently the Dale Mixed Use District allows one (1) free standing sign in addition to one (1) wall projecting sign. The free standing sign must be set back five (5) feet from the right-of-way with a height of seven (7) feet and the total sign size of twelve (12) feet. The

problem presented by the church in the Dale CP District is that the current sign is too small to provide good information for the community. Mr. Criscitiello pointed out that in other rural districts in Beaufort County the typical sign size is limited to 40 square feet as oppose to 12. Dale CP is typically more rural than other places in the County. The applicant is asking for a compatible 40 square foot sign. The recommendation is shown in the CDC Section A7.70F that such signs should have a maximum height of 7 feet and a maximum area of 24 square feet, if the property is located beyond a quarter-mile radius of Keans Neck and Kinloch Roads intersection and the building is set back at least 50 feet from the road right of way. This is the recommendation from staff and also the sign structure allows stucco and tabby brick and illuminated by LED, with no more than half of the sign using LED lighting as opposed to self-lit lighting.

Applicant: Pastor John Moore, the applicant, spoke as to why it is important to his church to have a larger sign in order to relay information to the public. Pastor Moore also thanked the Planning Staff for being so reasonable and professional throughout the text amendment process.

Public Comment: No public comment was received.

Motion: Ms. Caroline Fermin made a motion, and Mr. Mitchell seconded the motion, to amend the maximum allowable sign area from twelve (12) square feet to forty (40) square feet in the Dale Community Preservation. Discussion included a clarification of the motion. The motion carried (FOR: Chmelik, Fermin, Hincher, Mitchell, Pappas, Semmler, Stewart, and Walsnovich; ABSENT: Fireall).

SOUTHERN BEAUFORT COUNTY MAP AMENDMENT/REZONING REQUEST FOR R600-040-000-001C-0000 (299.202 ACRES LOCATED ON THE NORTH AND SOUTH SIDES OF BLUFFTON PARKWAY AND EAST OF MALPHRUS ROAD; KNOWN AS HILTON HEAD NATIONAL GOLF COURSE); FROM T2-RURAL DISTRICT TO T3-NEIGHBORHOOD, T4-NEIGHBORHOOD CENTER, AND T4-HAMLET CENTER OPEN DISTRICTS; OWNER: SCRATCH GOLF COMPANY; APPLICANT: WILLIAM C. PALMER, JR.; AGENT: MICHAEL KRONIMUS Mr. Semmler stated the process that this agenda item would be heard: Mr. Criscitiello will share his comments, the applicant will provide his comments, then Public Comment will be received by the Commission.

Mr. Criscitiello stated that this is a change in zoning for a 300-acre parcel, from T2-Rural and C5-Regional to a Combination of zoning districts to form a village place type: T3-Hamlet Neighborhood (74 acres), T3-Neighborhood (49 acres), T4-Neighborhood Center (97 acres), and T4-Hamlet Center Open (80 acres). This project originally came before the Planning Commission on September 5, 2013. The Planning Commission denied the request largely because a Traffic Impact Analysis (TIA) was not submitted, and traffic was a big concern. Also, the Planning Commission wanted to see a market feasibility study because there was concern expressed whether or not a large amount of commercial development could be supported.

Mr. Criscitiello explained that a new application was submitted in September 2016, and changes were made to the plan to better meet the Community Development Code, to address timing and cost, to address access to Heritage Lakes, and to eliminate a flyover on Highway 278. The application now has better achieved compatibility with the Community Development Code, as shown on page 2 of the Staff report. The timing and cost of the offsite traffic improvements are outlined in the Stantac Report which is attached to the staff report, as shown on page 2 of that report. The total estimated cost is \$12,650,000.00. That cost may rise as future estimates from future TIA's per individual land development projects come forward. The County Transportation Engineer in his memo of November 23rd stated that the transportation improvements outlined in the Stantec Report will adequately serve to mitigate the development assumed in the rezoning application. A majority of the transportation improvements will need to be completed in Phase I, as defined in the TIA.

Applicant's Comments:

- 1. Martin Kent, the applicant's representative, believes that his team has addressed any of the questions that were presenting to them in September. He said he was proud that he was on the team and noted that the staff, after Hurricane Matthew, put forth efforts to restore the golf course to a working status. He believes this reinforces their desire to continue to be a viable part to the local community.
- 2. Greg Dale, a community planner of McBride Dale Planning and the applicant's representative, focused on a discussion on the changes that were made as a result of the staff recommendation from September. Mr. Dale showed a map of the property and explained why he thought this plan fits into the County's Comprehensive Plan. The designation of Village Place Overlay is consistent with the Comprehensive Plan.
- 3. Michael Kronimous, the applicant's agent and land planner/architect. Mr. Kronimus described the changes that were made from the previous proposal. He described what the applicant planned for each of the areas to make a true mixed-use community. The team had to change some of the zoning. One of major changes is that there are now 3 accesses onto Malphrus Road. Over five miles of trail systems were added to the project. The transient zones have been changed so that the project becomes less dense as you move down through the project. Mr. Kronimus addressed changes that were made within the project to maintain better connectivity. He spoke on each of the transect zones in the project and what they have to offer to the development and the surrounding communities.
- 4. Jennifer Bihl of Bihl Engineering, stated that the new traffic study has been reviewed by a third party engineer along with the County Traffic Engineer (Mr. Colin Kinton). Ms. Bihl spoke of the modifications/recommended improvement that were made to the traffic study from the initial submittal.
- 5. Wes Jones, the applicant's attorney, described the process of a development agreement and concluded that a development agreement should take place when a site plan is submitted. He explained multiple sections that would be included in a development agreement and that this was not the proper stage for this to take place. Mr. Jones stated that the applicant was willing to go forward with a development agreement at the appropriate time and ensured that the developer cannot break ground until after a development plan is put into play.

Public Comment:

- 1. Collin Dowdy, a Bluffton Resident, expressed his concerns with the traffic getting on and off of Hilton Head Island during the busy times of the day, explaining that it takes anywhere from an hour to an hour and a half to get on and off of the island in the morning and the afternoons. Mr. Dowdy was also concerned with the idea of a water park and believes that it is not worth putting something so short lived and seasonal in. He said that if the water park eventually is not successful, the developer would then try to put housing units to replace where the waterpark once sat. Mr. Dowdy then commented on the idea of a school that will only make the traffic problem worse. He also questioned the activities of the school and would like to know if the school was going to have a football field or any other outside activities that were not addressed in the initial proposal. Another concern of Mr. Dowdy's is the boat landing—he lives on the May River and his house is located on Alljoy Road near that boat landing which already does not have enough parking so people park in his yard and up and down the road. Mr. Dowdy expressed his general concerns about stormwater runoff into the May River and Mackay Creek. Mr. Dowdy further said that he has lived in the Bluffton area long enough to have seen other developments that were loosely constructed having a negative impact on the way of life. He referenced Sea Pines having designated "open spaces" that are now occupied by more homes.
- 2. Rick Sweet, a Heritage Lake resident, asked that the Planning Commissioner vote NO and that there has already been an approval for another parcel across from Tanger Outlet 2—namely Executive Golf. Mr. Sweet read a letter to the Planning Director from Charles Cousins dated August 18, 2016, that stated, "the county and town have partnered together in land acquisitions in the area to reduce overall development at the gateway to Hilton head Island and that allowing significant increase in this area would counter act those efforts." The Bluffton Parkway was designed, funded and constructed as a controlled access bypass to provide relief from traffic demands placed on U.S. Highway 278 and provide additional capacity for emergency evacuation. Allowing for this intense trip generation is again contrary

- to these purposes. Mr. Sweet states that the Town Hilton Head Island objects to the proposal. Mr. Sweet explained that he attended this meeting to represent Heritage Lakes and their main concerns are their entrances and exits. Mr. Sweet stated that he is not an engineer but he has drawn a plan that he thinks would solve the entrance and exit problem to Heritage Lakes. (Mr. Sweet asked that his plan be included in the minutes, and gave the plan to Mr. Semmler.) Lastly Mr. Sweet stated that this project is actually an undercover Casino; he stated there is no economic explanation for what was proposed.
- 3. Karen Dowdy stated that she was surprised that the (Town of Bluffton) Mayor has not attended any of the meetings. Ms. Dowdy explained how she commutes to Hilton Head every day and she has seen many things impact the traffic in a negative manner. She stated that the flyover construction disrupted the traffic pattern for over a year. Mrs. Dowdy explained that the community doesn't need something like what the Hilton Head National representatives are proposing. She also stated that she does not see the benefit to our quiet little community.
- 4. Fran Gelman, a property owner in Bluffton for 10 year, is beginning to become appalled at the amount of commercial development on the Bluffton Parkway. She believes it is drastically impacting the town in negatively. Mrs. Gelman spoke about studies that have taken place in the last year on the water quality declining if the proposed projects were to be put in place. She believes that as residents they should have a right to maintain a quality of life. She then explained the negative impact development has had on Mt. Pleasant. Mrs. Gelman then asked where the Bluffton Town Council fits into the decision making process. (Mr. Semmler acknowledged her question and said that he would explain the process when she was finished.) She went on to say that she is worried about the cost to all tax payers; she believes that the cost of everything will soon go up. She also stated that this property should be bought by the Open Land Trust Fund.
- 5. John Roberts, a resident of Foreman Hill Road, addressed the statement of the possible connectivity to downtown Bluffton, which would lead down Foreman Hill Road. He believes that if this development were to happen it would only make sense for that traffic to get onto Foreman Hill Road. He believes that a traffic study should have taken place on a Saturday in July. He stated that when Foreman Hill Road was opened up to through traffic it was initially designed for the use of emergency vehicles, but is now overcrowded with people using the road as a shortcut and not abiding the speed limitations. He explained that he bought property on a dead end dirt road for a reason and it is no longer peaceful.
- 6. Ray McDonald: He explained that he came from a small town in New Jersey where they had to take the kids to a school in a different township. Once someone came in and developed the small town, they did not account for the amount of children that were going to come, and all of the cost that came into play with schools. Mr. McDonald also believes that when you create a town center the only people that benefit from that are the people that live in that development. He believes that the main issue at hand is does the County want to maintain the rural status because once you give it up there is no turning back.
- 7. Bill Sanderson stated he initially moved to Bluffton to enjoy the lifestyle that is currently here. He said he understands that everyone wants to make money, but he believes that this is at a huge cost to the surrounding property owners. He believes that the Commission's job is to come to a reasonable agreement so that the property owner can develop to an extent—but to be very limited extent. He also commented on something that was said earlier in public comment about the belief that some sort of National Conservation Program should step in and try to buy the land to keep it preserved.
- 8. Tamara Davis, a Foreman Hill Road resident of 23 years, is concerned with the traffic on Foreman Hill Road. She is also an environmental scientist and she believes that preserving the water quality is most important. She believes that the May River oysters are a large part of their community and that everything that goes into the ground can affect the livelihood of the pristine oysters. She stated that she doesn't mind development, but believes it should be limited. She was concerned with rezoning before a development agreement was put into place because once the rezoning has occurred the doors are wide open for further development.
- 9. Arnold Gelman, a resident, thanked the Commission for the open mike to the public. He noted his concerns regarding Hilton Head workers having transportation issues, and The Brown Group that is buying up golf courses for real estate sales. He is asking the Commission to think about the long term

- factor of keeping developments from taking over. The project should make a better plan of what these new developments should consist—a mix of low and high income developments.
- 10. Fran Bear stated that everywhere you turn is development. He fears for what is going to happen with the Graves property on the water. He is concerned about over development and turning Bluffton into "anywhere USA."
- 11. Doug Swane, a resident of Heritage Lakes, comments that anytime he hears anything new that is any way positive, it is followed by a negative. As a resident, the entrance and exit are major concerns.

Mr. Semmler addressed Mrs. Gelman's comment from earlier concerning the Town of Bluffton's letter of Aug 18, 2016, to Anthony Criscitiello, where the Town received a notice to submit comments on the Hilton Head National Golf Course rezoning. The Town of Bluffton has reviewed the materials and has no other comments at the time. The staff of the Towns of Hilton Head Island and Bluffton have reviewed the plans and submitted their comments concerning the flyover. The flyover has since been removed from the project.

Commission discussion included:

- clarifying the Planning Staff report and querying a counter proposal of the staff report (Mr. Criscitiello stated that either with or without the development agreement the development could still take place. The development agreement is a law in itself in addition to the zoning ordinance. Mr. Criscitiello's recommendation is that the Comprehensive Plan is the guidance to the rezoning process and he thinks that they could work the project without a development agreement. The development agreement would ensure the timing coordination of the development process.);
- acknowledging the mixed feelings from the meeting attendees on the purpose of the Comprehensive Plan;
- noting that all of the Commissioners were volunteers and are trying to insure the integrity of the county and have no hidden agenda;
- trusting the CDC and the planning Staff to do right for the community;
- clarifying the new traffic study and its process, including the trigger to eliminate the flyover (Ms. Jennifer Bihl, the applicant's TIA consultant, explained that the new study used other data to factor in the traffic volumes reflecting a summer condition when the traffic is at a higher density. Ms. Bihl also noted that the different land uses proposed and the placement of those land uses were elements used to structure the overall new traffic study.);
- clarifying the order of magnitude based on a 1% background growth and if any alternative studies were made if the growth rate was more than or less than 1% (Ms. Bihl noted that they looked at historic and projected growth for the TI, but they did not do alternative studies since it was not part of their analysis.);
- clarifying the development process (Mr. Criscitiello mentioned the Southern Regional Plan, explaining how the different municipalities communicate and acknowledge each other's projects. Working together with the different municipalities is how the future land use study was created. Mr. Criscitiello also explained that the county has bought 20,000 acres of land have been preserved by the Rural & Critical Land Preservation Program. We are conscious of open green space within the county.);
- clarifying the 9% overage that related to the school property (Mr. Michael Kronimus noted that the school district would need space for another school. Changes were made to the plan and the zone was pushed to 59%. The commissioners were concerned with the percentage that the school was succeeding. Michael K explained that the overage is reflecting using the school "almost like a donation".); and
- clarifying that the Commission was voting on the regulating plan and the rezoning with its allowable densities and uses.

Motion: Mr. Randolph Stewart made a motion, and Mr. Jason Hincher seconded the motion, to recommend approval to County Council for Southern Beaufort County Map Amendment/ Rezoning Request for R600-040-000-001C-0000 (299.202 acres located on the north and south sides of Bluffton Parkway and east of Malphrus Road; known as Hilton Head National Golf Course) from T2-Rural Zoning District to T3-Neighborhood, T4-Neighborhood Center, and T4-Hamlet Center Open Zoning Districts. Discussion included trusting the system and planning staff to make decisions for the benefit of the community, development is occurring everywhere and limits should be placed on such development, concern that the Executive Golf rezoning and this rezoning reducing the rural areas, noting no public support of this rezoning, concern for rezonings where applicants sell off their properties to other developers, kudos to the TIA, and concerns with the density of the project and water quality issues. The motion carried (FOR: Fermin, Hincher, Mitchell, Semmler, and Stewart; OPPOSED: Chmelik, Pappas, and Walsnovich; ABSENT: Fireall).

OTHER BUSINESS—Next Meeting: Mr. Semmler noted that the next Planning Commission meeting is scheduled for Thursday, January 5, 2017, at 6:00 p.m. at the Beaufort County Council Chambers.

ADJOURNMENT: Mr. Semmler adjourned the meeting, with no objections from the rest of the Commissioners, at approximately 8:30 p.m.

SUBMITTED BY:

Heather Spade, Planning Assistant

Robert Semmler, Beaufort County Planning Commission Chairman

APPROVED:

January 5, 2017, as written

Note: The video link of the December 1, 2016, Planning Commission meeting is: http://beaufort.granicus.com/MediaPlayer.php?view_id=3&clip_id=2967